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CONTACT US

Francis Street

PO Box 459

Carnarvon WA 6701

Phone (08) 9941 0000

Email: shire@carnarvon.wa.gov.au
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From Your Shire President

From the Council Meeting

Shire News

Ranger News

From Your Library & Art Gallery

Community

“You don’t always need to
understand your journey in life,
vou just need to trust that
yvou're going in the right
direction.”

The Shire of Carnarvon acknowledges and respects the Yinggarda (Carnarvon) and Baiyungu (Coral
Bay) as the traditional custodians of the lands where we live and work. We pay our respects to Elders,
past, present and emerging.

The Shire of Carnarvon is committed to honouring the traditional custodians’ unique cultural and
spiritual relationships to the land, waters and seas and their rich contribution to society.
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SHIRE PRESIDENT'S MANTRA

Stabilise our financial position

Improve our town and surrounds amenity
Fix what we got!

President Eddie Smith
Meel the Sthine Dvesiclesil

Do you have a Shire issue that you wish to discuss or may have a great idea for Carnarvon? The Shire President extends an
invitation to members of the public to meet with him to discuss your issues or ideas. Please note that these meetings will be by
appointment only. The Shire President will be available every Friday between the hours of 9.00am to 12 noon. If you would like
to catch up with the Shire President please contact Dannielle Hill at the Shire Offices on 99410050 or by email at
hill.d@carnarvon.wa.gov.au

The Shire President looks forward to meeting with you.

NEW CEO ON BOARD 22 OCTOBER 2024

The Shire of Carnarvon is pleased to announce the successful
appointment of its new Chief Executive Officer, Amanda Dexter, who
will officially commence her role on 22 October 2024.

The recruitment process was conducted in full compliance with the
Shire's adopted standards for CEO Recruitment, Performance, and
Termination, as outlined in the Local Government Act and relevant
regulations.

At a Special Council Meeting held on 7 May 2024, the Council
endorsed the CEO recruitment process along with associated
matters. Following this, on 16 July 2024, the CEO Selection Panel
presented its confidential Chief Executive Officer Recruitment
Report at another Special Council Meeting, where the Shire
President was authorised to execute the employment contract with
the selected candidate.

The Council is pleased to confirm that the preferred applicant, Amanda Dexter, accepted the employment offer on 16 July
2024. With her appointment, the Council is confident in her ability to provide strong leadership and contribute meaningfully
to the continued growth and success of the Shire of Carnarvon.

The recruitment process adhered strictly to the Shire of Carnarvon’s adopted standards, and the finalisation of the
employment contract marks the successful conclusion of this process.

The Shire looks forward to welcoming Amanda Dexter as CEO and working together to ensure a prosperous future for the
community.
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COMMUNITY GROUPS BENEFIT FROM COMMUNITY GROWTH FUNDING FOR ROUND 2
Applications submitted for Round 2 of the 2024 Community Growth Fund and Outgoing Sponsorship, which closed on 12
August 2024 were assessed. A total of five applications were received for the Community Growth Fund, amounting to
$24,700.38, and five applications were received for Outgoing Sponsorship, totalling $45,000.

The Community Growth Fund Committee consists of Elected Members. Shire staff provide administrative support to the
Committee by receiving applications, preparing reports for the Committee meeting, obtainingfurther information required
from applicants, and preparing the reports with the Committee’srecommendations for endorsement by Council. Shire staff
also provide advice and guidance to applicants to assist with their Community Growth Fund applications.

The Shire was proactive in promoting the Community Growth Fund and the Outgoing Sponsorship opportunity and
application process through social media, email outreach, and updates on the Shire's website. Community groups were
invited to meet with Shire officers to discuss applications before submissions as per the guidelines.

The Council allocates funding for the Community Growth Fund as part of its annual budget process. In this round, a total of
$24,700.38 has been requested through Community Growth Fund applications, and $45,000 has been requested through
Outgoing Sponsorship applications, bringing the total requested amount to $69,770.38. There are two more rounds of
funding scheduled for October 2024 and January 2025.

The groups that have benefited from this round are -

Carnarvon Horticultural Society
Incorporated (Carnarvon Garden Club) -
$1500

Gascoyne Gymnastics Club Incorporated -
$5000

Carnarvon Playgroup Incorporated - $1000

Carnarvon Chamber of Commerce and
Industry Incorporated - $5000

Baiyungu Aboriginal Corporation - $5000;

Carnarvon Fishing Club Incorporated -
$5000;

Events Carnarvon Incorporated - $10,000;
Queernarvon - $5000

Carnarvon Windfest Incorporated - $5000
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AGENDA FORUM MEETINGS AND COUNCIL

MEETING DATES 2024

Date Meeting Time Venue

Tuesday 23 January 2024 Agenda Forum 8.30am Council Chambers
Council Meeting 1.00pm

Tuesday 27 February 2024 Agenda Forum 8.30am Council Chambers
Council Meeting 1.00pm

Tuesday 26 March 2024 Agenda Forum 8.30am Council Chambers
Council Meeting 1.00pm

Tuesday 23 April 2024 Agenda Forum 8.30am Council Chambers
Council Meeting 1.00pm

Monday 27 May 2024 Agenda Forum 8.30am Council Chambers

Tuesday 28 May 2024 Council Meeting 10.30am Cardabia Station

Tuesday 25 June 2024 Agenda Forum 8.30am Council Chambers
Council Meeting 1.00pm

Tuesday 23 July 2024 Agenda Forum 8.30am Council Chambers
Council Meeting 1.00pm

Tuesday 27 August 2024 Agenda Forum 8.30am Council Chambers
Council Meeting 1.00pm

Tuesday 24 September Agenda Forum 8.30am Council Chambers

2024 Council Meeting 1.00pm

Monday 21 October 2024 Agenda Forum 8.30am Council Chambers

Tuesday 22 October 2024 Council Meeting 10.30am Coral Bay Tavern

Tuesday 26 November Agenda Forum 8.30am Council Chambers

2024 Council Meeting 1.00pm

Tuesday 17 December Agenda Forum 8.30am Council Chambers

2024 Council Meeting 1.00pm

Audit and Risk Management Committees

Date Meeting Time Venue
Wednesday Audit and Risk Committee 4.00pm Council Chambers
28 February 2024
Wednesday Audit and Risk Committee 4,00pm Council Chambers
24 April 2024
Wednesday Audit and Risk Committee 4.00pm Council Chambers
28 August 2024
Tuesday Audit and Risk Committee 4.00pm Council Chambers
30 October 2024
Wednesday Audit and Risk Committee 4,00pm Council Chambers

11 December 2024

SHIRE OF CARNARVON IS PROUD TO BE
"SMALL BUSINESS FRIENDLY"

The Shire of Carnarvon is part of the Small
Business  Friendly Local Governments
initiative making the commitment to the
small business community of Carnarvon that
the Shire are working towards Dbetter
practice in engaging with the small
businesses.

Resources for Small Business

There are numerous resources for small
businesses available on the Small Business
Development  Corporation  website -
https://www.smallbusiness.wa.gov.au/
blog/how-turn-your-business-idea-
career

CHECK OUT THE
CARNARVON
HERITAGE WALK
TRAIL MAP AT THE
BACK OF THE
NEWSLETTER
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FASCINE WALL CAPPING B

EAM REPLACEMENT WORKS

The Shire of Carnarvon wishes to advise residents and visitors that its contractor First Class Construction (WA) will
commence works replacing the Fascine Wall Capping beam sections this week. Contract works is expected to be
completed by 31 October 2024.

The capping beam is the 650mm wide section of concrete on the lower footpath area closest to the water edge.

Work will commence at the Baxter Park end of the Fascine and progress north. Work will be completed in sections. This
will require sections of the lower footpath to be closed to pedestrians while capping beam replacement works is in
progress. Short term closures of the upper fascine wall footpath may also be required. Barrier fencing will be installed
around works areas. Please follow all signage and keep clear of work areas.

This project is funded by the Local Roads and Community Infrastructure (LRCI) program, through the Federal Department
of Infrastructure, Transport, Regional Development, Communications and the Arts.

We will continue to keep the community informed as these works progress. We appreciate your understanding and
cooperation and apologise for any inconvenience.

If you would like to get in touch with us regarding this project, call us on 08 9941 0000 or email
shire@carnarvon.wa.gov.au.
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CARNARVON IMPROVING FLOOD PREPAREDNESS
The Carnarvon Local Government Area in Western Australia is a high-risk location
for tropical cyclones and associated flooding.

The Shire of Carnarvon’s Flood Preparedness project aims to increase the
community's ability to withstand and lessen the effects of flooding and tropical
cyclones.

Project activities will include a combination of infrastructure works on the
Carnarvon flood levee system and related planning activities to the riverbank and
floodways to reduce potential flood damages and technical investigations to
better understand flood risks and support effective preparation for flood events.

Project benefits
¢ Improved flood protection created from upgrades to flood infrastructure.
e Improved understanding of flood behaviour and risk to recognise the impacts of floods on the community and enable
effective decisions to be made on flood management.
e Readily available information on flood risk so that government, risk managers and community can make informed risk
management and investment decisions.
e Improved understanding of how to maintain the natural flood functions within the floodplain to enable effective flood
risk management and mitigate environmental impacts.
e Improved survey data and updated flood modelling to using latest climate change projections support local emergency
managers and community to better plan and respond to future flood events.
e Improve community resilience to flooding through the appropriate consideration of flood risk to new development and
redevelopment.
e Assessment of potential additional structural mitigation options to further reduce flood risk.
Community feedback
Throughout the project, activities to reduce flooding will be identified on private and public land. Study outcomes, and
medium and long-term remediation and flood mitigation activities will be identified in a River Care and Floodway
Management Plan. The community will be asked to provide feedback on the proposed activities in the River Care and
Floodway Management Plan in late 2024.
Works we will be completing from September - December 2024
Throughout the next few months, we will start investigative works to inform what's needed. Some construction works on
levees will also begin. All works will be on public land in and around Carnarvon.
During this time, we'll carry out
e Construction works to repair the East Carnarvon Levee, Morgan Town Levee, Carnarvon Airport Levee and Robinson
Street Levee
e Replacement of damaged flood gates at the Carnarvon Airport levee
e Geotechnical investigations at the East Carnarvon and Morgan Town levees
e Stability investigations on all the Town levees
In the Carnarvon Horticultural District, the following works are planned for late 2024/early 2025
e Riverbank erosion repair
e Sheridan's Gully levee repair
e Removing vegetation causing obstruction in Lyall's Gully, Fahl's Gully and Lewers Creek.
What to expect
The works will be on public property only.
You may notice
- Increased vehicle activity
- Noise from machinery
- Access to properties will be maintained at all times.
For any further enquiries please contact the Shire at shire@carnarvon.wa.gov.au or 9941 0000.
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COUNCIL ACCEPTS FUNDING FROM DEPARTMENT OF TRANSPORT FOR AIRPORT UPGRADES
The Shire of Carnarvon is pleased to announce that it has secured funding from the Department of Transport to facilitate
critical upgrades to the Carnarvon Airport. This funding, up to $8 million, has been approved as part of the 2024-2025 State
Budget and will be used to ensure the airport’s pavement is suitable for unrestricted operations of REX Airlines Dash Q400
aircraft.

In September 2023, the Shire of Carnarvon approved a temporary pavement concession allowing REX to operate the Dash
Q400 at the Carnarvon Airport. The current concession, which is set to expire in October 2024, will require an extension until
the completion of the planned upgrades.

The decision to approve the concession was informed by a detailed pavement inspection conducted by Regional Airport
Management Services, an independent agency engaged by the Department of Transport. Subsequent inspections have taken
place at three-month intervals since the Q400 operations began, with the latest inspection in July 2024 confirming that no
material defects have been identified in the airport's pavement.

Following the assessments, Regional Airport Management Services recommended a series of upgrade works, estimating the
total project cost at $8 million. The proposed upgrades will allow for unrestricted operation of the Q400 aircraft and ensure the
longevity and safety of the airport’s infrastructure.

The first step in the upgrade process will be to engage a qualified and experienced Project Manager. This individual will play a
pivotal role in delivering the project, including:

e Preparing the scope of works and terms of reference for the engagement of an Independent Technical Expert, as required
under the funding agreement.

e Drafting the necessary designs, technical specifications, and tender documentation.

e Providing technical advice to prospective tenderers and participating in the tender evaluation process.

e Acting as the contract Superintendent during construction, ensuring all works are completed to the required standards.

e Working collaboratively with the Independent Technical Expert to ensure timely submission of milestone claim information
for funding payments.

As always, the Shire of Carnarvon remains committed to maintaining and upgrading vital infrastructure to ensure long-term
sustainability and improved services for the community. These planned upgrades will allow continued safe and efficient
operations at Carnarvon Airport, benefiting both residents and visitors alike.
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We wish to advise the community that access to the
Pelican Point Spit is as follows:

e Vehicle access is prohibited as per the Council
approved Plan, until November 2024 at which time
Council will review access arrangements.

e Pedestrian access is allowed but we ask you to
please stay off the dunes to allow the vegetation to
grow.

Please note: While the area was a construction site and
under the control of the Department of Transport and
its contractors, it was closed to all vehicular and
pedestrian traffic. Now that the site has been handed
back to the Shire, pedestrians' access is permitted.

For any further questions or queries please contact the
Shire at shire@carnarvon.wa.gov.au or 9941 0000.
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BUSINESS CONCIERGE SERVICE

The Shire of Carnarvon is dedicated to servicing the local community in providing active and detailed support for business
to start, grow and develop.

To support all businesses the following information is accessible to help guide you through the requirements for any
approvals, permits or licenses expected when either starting up a new business or making changes to your current
business.

Our Business Concierge officers can assist by:
e Supporting new and existing business start and grow at all stages
e Gaining insights from businesses for service improvement and policy development
e Providing a one stop shop for businesses, with information from Shire of Carnarvon, state and federal governments
and other organisations
e Connecting all businesses with the right business mentoring service, at the right time to achieve business success.

For more detailed information of these great services available to you -
https://www.carnarvon.wa.gov.au/services/building/work-with-us-business-directory.aspx

To meet with our Business Concierge to have your specific questions answered, get some general advice, or build that
relationship. You can request to have a chat with our Business Concierge Officer below or by phone on (08) 9941 0000 or
email businessconcierge@carnarvon.wa.gov.au
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WAYNE AND JEANETTE CARNARVON'S LOCAL HEROES CHAMPIONING CLEAN STREETS

Wayne and Jeanette Taylor are making a remarkable impact as the heart and soul behind Carnarvon’s Litter Legends, a
community-led initiative focused on keeping the town clean and beautiful. Supported by the Shire of Carnarvon, the Litter
Legends are bringing together residents for weekly cleanups that have transformed the community.

Every Friday, Wayne and Jeanette load their Ute with cleaning supplies and, along with dedicated local volunteers, head out
to tackle litter hotspots around Carnarvon. Their tireless efforts ensure that the streets remain pristine, promoting a
cleaner, healthier environment for all.

The Litter Legends program originated from the successful Clean Community Coffees initiative, which was funded by a
$3,500 grant from the Keep Australia Beautiful Council. This initiative encouraged residents to pick up litter in exchange for
coffee vouchers redeemable at local cafes. Wayne and Jeanette quickly emerged as exemplary participants, often collecting
several bags of litter while redeeming just a single coffee voucher, they are a testament to their commitment to the cause
over any personal reward.

Their passion and dedication eventually gave rise to the Carnarvon Litter Legends group, which has become a long-term
initiative focused on litter prevention and fostering community engagement. Each week, the Taylors and the Shire of
Carnarvon coordinate cleanup efforts, distribute equipment, and oversee the proper disposal of all collected litter,
encouraging others to join in and make a difference.

The Carnarvon Litter Legends group is a fantastic opportunity for residents to keep their streets clean while enjoying some
gentle exercise and socialising over coffee. Since its launch on Friday, August 2, 2024, the group has already made a
noticeable impact in the community. Residents are encouraged to join in and take pride in contributing to a cleaner,
greener Carnarvon, all while connecting with fellow community members.

For those who can't make it to the regular Friday cleanups, there's still a way to participate. Simply pick up a rubbish bag
from the Shire’s administration building, fill it up at your convenience, and drop it back. The Shire will handle the disposal,
and as a token of appreciation, participants will receive a coffee voucher. It's a simple and rewarding way to make a
difference in the community.
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CONGRATULATIONS TO THE WINNER OF THE
GASCOYNE ART SOCIETY PEOPLE'S CHOICE AWARD AT
THE CLOSING CEREMONY FOR THE GASCOYNE ART
AWARDS 2024!

A huge congratulations to Angie for her stunning painting
“Torch Serenade at Miaboolya Beach." This final award,
determined by votes cast at the Gallery throughout the
exhibition, was presented by Shire President Eddie Smith
and Gascoyne Art Society President Jillian O'Brien.

In his speech, Shire President Eddie Smith passionately
praised the exceptional talent within the Gascoyne region,
noting the high standard of artwork and observing
Carnarvon’'s emerging identity as an arts town.

After the award, guests were treated to an insightful artist
talk from Angie, who shared the stories behind Torch
Serenade at Miaboolya Beach, including the symbolic
meanings and unique techniques, such as using a hairpin
to create intricate dotting effects that resemble sand and
shadows illuminated by torchlight. Including a personal
story of the moment which inspired the artwork. It was
truly beautiful.

Several artists in attendance, including Karla Tittums,
Gosia Taylor, Jillian O'Brien, and Dave Stewart also shared
their creative journeys and the techniques behind their
pieces in an impromptu gallery tour. Taking questions
from the room, artists shared insights into the moments
of inspiration that triggered their artwork, what methods
they used to create the work. Thank you to these artists
for sharing your stories.

Last nights Closing Ceremony officially wraps up the
Gascoyne Art Awards for 2024.

We extend our deepest gratitude to all the participating
artists - your incredible work made this exhibition truly
unforgettable!
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CONGRATULATIONS TO OUR NEWEST AUSTRALIANS

Welcome to our new Australians who all took the Oath of Allegiance at a Citizenship Ceremony held at the Library/Art
Gallery on 17 September 2024 (Australian Citizenship Day). We had 4 conferees sworn in by Shire President Eddie
Smith and witnessed by the Acting CEO Mr Alan Thornton, comprising conferees from New Zealand, Fiji and the
Solomon Islands.

History of Australian Citizenship Day

Australian Citizenship Day was first celebrated in 2001. The Australian Government established the day in 2001 in
response to a recommendation by the Australian Citizenship Council in their 2000 report Australian Citizenship for a
New Century. The recommendation came from a proposal of the 1999 National Schools Constitutional Convention that
a citizenship day be established to allow all Australians to celebrate their Australian citizenship. 17 September was
chosen as Australian Citizenship Day as it is the anniversary of the renaming, in 1973, of the Nationality and Citizenship
Act 1948 to the Australian Citizenship Act 1948.

Acquiring Australian Citizenship is a public declaration of commitment to Australia and enables those doing so to
participate fully in our inclusive society, realise aspirations and achieve their full potential, regardless of their race,
background, gender, religion, language or place of birth. Citizenship is a public commitment to embracing Australian
values and institutions. Citizenship brings responsibilities and duties - to obey the laws, to register on the Electoral Roll
and vote, to serve on a jury if called to do so, and to defend Australia should the need arise. Citizenship also brings civil
and social rights, the right to express peoples cultural heritage and beliefs coupled with a responsibility to accept the
rights of others to express their heritage and beliefs.
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CARNARVON PUBLIC LIBRARY
AND ART GALLERY OPERATING
HOURS

Located 18 Egan Street
Carnarvon

Monday
CLOSED

Tuesday - Friday
9.30am - 5.00pm

Saturday
9.30am - 12.30pm

Sundays & Public Holidays
CLOSED

Contact Details
(08) 9941 3727
Email
library@carnarvon.wa.gov.au

CARNARVON VISITORS
CENTRE
Cnr Robinson
Street/Camel Lane
Contact Details
(08)9941 1146
info@carnarvon.org.au

OPERATING HOURS
APRIL - OCTOBER
Monday - Friday
9.00am - 5.00pm
Saturday
9.00am - 12 noon
Sunday
CLOSED

NOVEMBER - MARCH
Monday - Friday
9.00am - 3.00pm

Saturday
CLOSED
Sunday

CLOSED

CARNARVON CIVIC CENTRE
For information relating to the hire of the
Woolshed, contact the Visitors Centre on
99411146

CARNARVON AQUATIC CENTRE
OPERATING HOURS

Monday - Friday
10.00am - 6.00pm

Saturday, Sunday & Public Holidays
10.00am - 5.00pm

Lap Swimming Only
Monday, Wednesday & Friday
6.00am - 8.00am

Christmas Day and Good Friday
CLOSED

POOL SEASON
The pool opens late September/early October and
closes in April

Contact (08) 9941 1415

For further details and fees please visit the Shire of
Carnarvon website
www.carnarvon.wa.gov.au/Community/Carnarvon/
Facilities/Canarvon Aquatic Centre

CARNARVON AIRPORT
OPERATING HOURS
are determined by the REX flight schedule.
For flight information please contact REXon 131713
Contact Details Airport
(08) 9941 1651

BROWNS RANGE WASTE
DISPOSAL FACILITY
OPERATING HOURS

Monday to Friday
7.00am - 4.00pm

Saturday
CLOSED

Sunday
8.00am - 2.00pm

Closed Public Holidays

RUBBISH COLLECTION

Monday
Morgantown/Babbage Island

Tuesday
South Carnarvon

Wednesday
Brockman

Thursday
East Carnarvon/Kingsford/Browns
Range

Friday
Plantations - North/South

FEES & CHARGES
for the Browns Range Waste
Disposal Site can be viewed on
Council's website

ww.carnarvon.wa.gov.au/Council
Budgets
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REMEMBER

Snakes are protected native animals and it is illegal to kill them unless there is a direct threat to human life. Snakes have an
important place in our ecosystem, especially in controlling rats and mice. Snakes are not aggressive animals, they are purely
defensive animals. If you corner or try to capture them, they can’t kick or punch, there is only one thing they can do and it's
bite you.
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Join us for a FREE BRUNCH and live-stream of the Geraldton Regional Library
BIG SKY Readers and Writers Festival
from the comfort of our Library Lounge at Carnarvon Library & Art Gallery.

Doors open 8.45am ~ Free event ~ Ages 12+

Reservations preferred for catering purposes (08) 9941 3727
If you are unable to join us in the library, remember you can register online to live-stream the
BIG SKY festival from your home! Head to www.facebook.com/GeraldtonRegionallibrary
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Drop in and enjoy any of the sessions that
catch your interest, or join us for the whole
program from 9am - 12 noon
including FREE BRUNCH!

Free event ~ Ages 12+
Please RSVP for catering purposes on
(08) 9941 3727
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NOTICE OF 1080 BAITING

The Carnarvon Rangelands Biosecurity Association Inc. (CRBA) wishes to advise residents and
travellers that during September & October 2024 a community ground & aerial baiting program, using
1080 meat baits to control wild dogs will be carried out by pastoralists on pastoral leases across the
Local Government areas of CARNARVON, EXMOUTH, MURCHISON, SHARK BAY, and UPPER
GASCOYNE. Selected pastoral and DBCA-managed lands within the Local Government Areas of
NORTHAMPTON and GERALDTON (Mullewa locality) are also included in this program.

Additional intermittent ground baiting on pastoral leases, DBCA-managed land, and Unallocated
Crown Land (UCL) is also carried out at any time throughout the year in these areas.

Please treat all indicated land as containing toxic baits year-round. Take care when working within or
visiting these areas.

Domestic pets should be kept close and under control at all times. All roads in this region pass
through pastoral leases or DBCA-managed land. Please keep domestic pets on a leash and close to
the road to avoid the poisoned meat baits. It is unlawful for domestic pets to run free on DBCA-
managed land.

1080 baiting is an integral part of the wild dog pest management program and assists the region’s
landholders in meeting their legal obligation under the BAM Act 2007. Pastoralists undertake these
poisoning programs to protect livestock from death and injury caused by wild dogs. DBCA participates
in this work as part of its Good Neighbour Policy. Unfortunately, there is no antidote for 1080 if
poisoning of domestic pets does occur.

For further details please contact the Executive Officer, Carnarvon Rangelands Biosecurity Association
on 0417 183 705.
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Carnarvon is the gateway to
Australia’s Ningaloo Coast and is
very close in proximity to the
Ningaloo Reef and World
Heritage areas. Sitting on the
edge of the mighty Gascoyne
River delta, Carnarvon’s tropical
oasis is waiting for you to

discover.

With an exceptional climate (average yearly
temp of 26°C), and a vibrant and diverse
community which offers exciting culinary
delights, you need to come to Carnarvon

and ‘Catch a Taste of the Great Life'.

For more detailed information
please visit the Carnarvon Visitors
Centre in Robinson Street or visit

their website at
Www.carnarvon.org.au
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NOMNATE A COMMUNITY HERO

Do you know someone in Carnarvon or Coral Bay who goes above and beyond for our community? Nominations are
now open for the Community Citizen of the Year awards! Celebrate their hard work and dedication by nominating
them in one of these categories:

e Community Citizen of the Year

e Young Community Citizen of the Year

e Senior Community Citizen of the Year
Active Citizenship (Group or Event)

Let's honour those who make a difference! Submit your nominations today!
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